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(4) Notifying the complainant and 
the recipient (or their representatives) 
of their right to contact NEH for infor-
mation and assistance regarding the 
complaint resolution process. 

(d) NEH will return any complaint 
that is unsigned or that is not within 
NEH’s jurisdiction for any other rea-
son, and NEH will provide an expla-
nation for the return. 

§ 1172.33 Mediation. 
(a) Referral of complaints for mediation. 

Unless the age distinction complained 
of is clearly within an exception, NEH 
will promptly refer all complaints that 
fall within the jurisdiction of the regu-
lations in this part, and that contain 
all information necessary for further 
processing, to the Mediation Agency 
designated by the Secretary of the De-
partment of Health and Human Serv-
ices. 

(b) Both the complainant and the re-
cipient shall participate in the medi-
ation process to the extent necessary 
to reach an agreement, or for the medi-
ator to make an informed judgment 
that an agreement is impossible. 

(c) If the complainant and recipient 
reach a mutually satisfactory resolu-
tion of the complaint during the medi-
ation period, the mediator shall pre-
pare a mediation agreement in writing, 
to be signed by the complainant and re-
cipient, and send a copy of the signed 
agreement to NEH. NEH will take no 
further action based on that complaint 
unless the complainant or the recipient 
has failed to comply with the agree-
ment. 

(d) The mediator shall protect the 
confidentiality of all information ob-
tained in the course of the mediation 
process, and no mediator shall testify 
in any adjudicative proceeding, 
produce any document, or otherwise 
disclose any information obtained in 
the course of the mediation process 
without prior approval of the head of 
the mediation agency. 

(e) If the complainant and recipient 
do not reach a mutually satisfactory 
resolution during mediation within 
sixty (60) days after NEH receives the 
complaint, the mediator shall return 
the complaint to NEH for investiga-
tion. The mediator may return a com-
plaint at any time before the end of the 

sixty-day period if it appears that the 
complaint cannot be resolved through 
mediation or if an agreement is 
reached. The mediator may extend this 
sixty-day period, provided NEH con-
curs, for not more than thirty (30) 
days, if the mediator determines that 
resolution is likely to occur within 
such period. 

§ 1172.34 Investigation. 
(a) Initial investigation. (1) NEH will 

investigate complaints that are unre-
solved after mediation or are reopened 
because of a violation of a mediation 
agreement. 

(i) As part of this initial investiga-
tion, NEH will use informal fact-find-
ing methods, including joint or sepa-
rate discussions with the complainant 
and the recipient to establish the facts, 
and, if possible, resolve the complaint 
to the mutual satisfaction of the par-
ties. NEH may seek the assistance of 
any involved State agency. 

(ii) NEH will put any settlement 
agreement in writing and have it 
signed by the parties and NEH. The 
settlement is not a finding of discrimi-
nation against a recipient. 

(2) The settlement shall not affect 
the operation of any other enforcement 
effort of NEH, including compliance re-
views and investigation of other com-
plaints which may involve the recipi-
ent. 

(b) Formal investigation and finding. If 
NEH cannot resolve the complaint dur-
ing the initial investigation, it will 
complete the investigation of the com-
plaint and make a formal finding. If 
the formal investigation indicates a 
violation of the Act or the regulations 
in this part, NEH will attempt to 
achieve voluntary compliance. If NEH 
cannot obtain voluntary compliance, it 
will begin appropriate enforcement ac-
tion as provided in § 1172.36. 

§ 1172.35 Prohibition against intimida-
tion or retaliation. 

A recipient may not engage in acts of 
intimidation or retaliation against any 
person who attempts to assert a right 
protected by the Act or this part, or 
cooperates in any mediation, investiga-
tion, hearing, or other part of NEH’s 
investigation, conciliation, and en-
forcement process. 
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